
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 12th February 2018 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Love, Cllr Stockton
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
18 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Stockton was not present at the meeting
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  Cllr Love declared an interest in any discussions regarding the car park or Vattenfall.  The Chairman declared in interest in any Vattenfall matters
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 11th January and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 The Clerk noted that she had asked Jon Winnett of NCC Highways for the repeater 30mph signs on Beach Road.  He had replied that he felt that there was little purpose in the repeater signs but that he would revert with a suggestion
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  Rob Goodliffe, Brian Farrow and Tamsin Pope (respectively, Coastal Manager, Senior Coastal Engineer and Coastal Engineer for NNDC) attended the meeting to discuss the ramp and the rock sill with the Parish Council and members of the public.
Brian Farrow explained that the ramp would be re-cut as soon as possible but that the low beach level made it impossible to re-cut the ramp at the current time on the basis that it would simply be washed away immediately by the waves.  He noted that he was very well aware of the importance of the ramp and that when it was originally cut in 2011 he knew that it would need re-cutting every few years.  He explained that he simply did not know what combination of factors came together to make the recent erosion so drastic.  He did feel, though, that the beach was coming back and that the ramp would be re-cut by Easter.  He noted that it would be re-cut 5 metres back from the current ramp

Following on from the ramp discussion, Brian went on to explain that there were 2 options regarding the rock armour.  He explained that there is currently around 8,900 cubic tonnes of rocks covering around 400 metres of coastline and that it also incorporated concrete debris.  He said that there was around treble that amount of coastline to protect but that it was important to protect the most important parts of the village, which was property.  He explained that option one was to simply move the rock bund landward, and that option two was to reduce the length of the existing sill by taking around 100 metres of rock and using it to bolster the existing rock, thereby reducing the overall length of the rock wall by 100m but improving the defence of the 300 metres of coastline.  He noted that option two was his personal preference.  

Brian Farrow explained that it would cost around £30,000 – 40,000 to move the rock wall.  He also noted that this plan was in line with the Shoreline Management Plan for a managed retreat, which was the adaptation from the government policy.  

Brian was asked if funding was an issue and if increased funds could be found (perhaps from Vattenfall) would it make a difference.  Brian confirmed that he did not feel that it would make a difference because the biggest concern was that of getting the relevant licenses in line with the SMP and also when considering the SSSI (Sites of Special Scientific Interest).  He noted that not only did the work need to be economically viable but also environmentally acceptable.  

It was noted that rock was around £72 per tonne, which equated to around £2.5K per metre and that every metre there needed around 10 rocks.  

The Parish Council agreed to hold a site meeting at the beach on Monday 19th February at 10am (later in the meeting it was agreed to arrive 5 minutes early to speak with a member of the public regarding their suggestions for the coast)

The Chairman thanked all three members of NNDC for attending the meeting and for their valued information

4.2 The Chairman noted that the Parish Council Working Party had met with N2RS and React and Ridlington Parish Councillors.  He noted that the meeting had been constructive and that there would be another one in March.  Around 20 people had attended

4.3 Cllr Mole informed the Council that the Wenn Evans had lost a customer due to the poor state of the car park.  The Chairman had received a quotation for £3,202.80 for some work to be undertaken on the car park.  It was AGREED that the weather was not warm enough for a proper job to be undertaken, but that the plannings could be put down. SIM Home Improvements would be undertaking this work and Councillors AGREED to assist on the following Saturday.  

4.4 Cllr C Siely noted that a drain just before Whimpwell Green was blocked, which was causing an overflow of water on the road, which in turn was flooding a villager’s house.  The Clerk would speak with Jon Winnett of NCC Highways, and copy Cty Cllr Seward

5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 results from Holly Farm yard (incoming direction).  Councillors reviewed this information and were interested to note that 85 percent of traffic was travelling at 33 mph.  
5.2 Parishioner.  Concerns regarding speeding in Happisburgh.  A parishioner had emailed the Clerk on many occasions with complaints, suggestions and concerns regarding speeding in the village.  It was suggested that he contact the County Councillor 
5.3 NCC.  Road Closure Blacksmith’s Lane.  12th February to 20th February for a new electrical installation.  Noted 
5.4 NCC.  Norwich Western Link road.  Support requested to complete works.  Councillors were very much in favour of the final part of the route.  The Clerk would write accordingly
5.5 Co-op bank.  Letter confirming Clerk as authorised to discuss the account, Cllrs G Siely and Berry as signatories.  Noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 9.15pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward noted that the Council Tax had been confirmed as a 5.99% increase for the year ahead and that the Police Authority would have a £12 increase (for Band D Properties)
County Cllr Seward noted that Northampton County Council had filed for bankruptcy and that the financial position for Norfolk County Council is also challenging

Cllr Seward noted that Vattenfall are at a position where they are discussing compensation with various groups

Cllr G Siely noted that there were very bad potholes on the Brumstead Road.  The Clerk would contact NCC Highways and would copy Cty Cllr Seward in to the email
The meeting was reconvened at 9.30pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To discuss the publication of Councillors’ addresses, phone numbers, email addresses etc regarding Data Protection.  Postponed to the March meeting
7.2. To consider housing sites as recommended by NNDC by email.  Presentation by Nicky Debbage as a follow up to the previous meeting regarding Community Housing.  Nicky explained that she had put together some ideas for a Community Housing Project.  She had suggested 12 locations, and was keen to explain that these locations were simply suggestions and that she had not spoken with the landowners or Councillors or planners at NNDC, but she was simply looking at a map.  It is for this reason that she had not published the maps to a wider audience because she did not wish the ‘vague suggestions’ to be taken out of context.  Councillors looked at the 12 suggestions and noted that Nicky may wish to follow up on three locations.  Nicky explained that the development would only be around 10 affordable homes for people with strong links to the village, and that the site needed to adjoin existing dwellings
A member of the public noted that she was not happy with the secretive nature of the discussion.  The Chairman noted that anyone who wished to contact NNDC to discuss the sites further was at liberty to do so

7.3. To discuss / decide if the Parish Council wishes to put its name to grant funding bids and to discuss a way forward for the PC to work with the T&T bell group.  Robert Payne of the Time and Tide Bell group had attended the meeting and explained that the bell would be a Community Asset for the public and that the Parish Council would need to take on the insurance and maintenance of the asset and would need to hold it on its Fixed Asset Register.  In addition, it was likely that the Parish Council would need to put together a sub-committee to manage the bell.  He noted that RG Carter and Renasteel are putting together quotations for the bell installation and that there was no particular timescale for the installation and no official deadline.  Councillors voiced concerns that the bell may be installed and then could prove annoying.  It was noted that the Parish Council would have the Justgiving page in it’s name.  It was AGREED that the Parish Council would consider the funding for the licenses when there is some evidence of significant fundraising.  
7.4. To review the Parish Council insurance policy.  Postponed to the March meeting
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension August.  £91.71 (paid by Clerk and PC)
6.1.2. PC account.  Chq. 763.  Clerk salary and expenses £474.16

6.1.3. PC account.  Chq. 764.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  Tax.  £43.60

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq.  765.  The National Allotment Society.  Subscription.  £66

6.1.5. PC account.  Chq 766.  Zurich.  Insurance.  £1836.69

6.1.6. PC account.  Chq 767.  NNDC.  New dog bin at Lighthouse Lane inc emptying for remainder of f/y.  £229.20 inc £38.20

6.1.7. CP account.  DD.  British Gas. £42.05 inc £2.00 VAT

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 213.  Wayside Supplies.  Toilet roll for toilet block.  £79.13 inc £13.19 VAT

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 214.  Roy Cornell.  Car Park work February.  £415.80

6.1.10. CP account.  Chq 215.  Shaun Martin.  Grass cutting.  £200
10. The following Planning applications were considered:
10.1. PF/18/0032.  Sycamore Cottage, School Common Road.  Erection of 2 storey side and rear extensions.  Supported by email as response required by 7th February
11. The following planning decisions were noted: 
11.1. None
12. Items for the Parish News:
12.1. Allotments available
13. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
None
14. Date of next meeting – Monday 12th March in the Wenn Evans Centre at 7.30pm.  
The meeting closed at 9.45pm 
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